Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

23rd March 2011


MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 23rd MARCH 2011 AT 7.30 PM.

Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  G. Walker:   D. Ward:  


                           
B. Williams:   J.Huntman:  C.Coxhead: 

Officer:
                           
Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk
Members of the Public:    
14 members of the public

	27/11
	Apologies for absence:

Councillor Bernard Foster, who was attending another meeting on behalf of the Council. Kevin Blake, Essex Neighbourhood Watch Coordinator. 


	28/11
	Declarations of personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 

(Sl.2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2) - None



	29/11
(i)

(ii) 
	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 

A resident complained that rubbish on the forecourt of the convenience shop in Pound Lane was making the area look untidy.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would speak to the shop owner on his return from holiday. 

A resident asked for an update on the dumping in Burnt Mills Road. The Council advised that since the last meeting there had been no update from Basildon Borough Council regarding the Notice which had been served on the owner. However the Council would continue to monitor and report on action being taken providing it was not of a prejudicial nature at future meeting.    

 

	30/11


	Flooding – Officers from Essex County Council Flood Management Team to update the Council on investigations into flooding issues identified to them in various parts of the Parish Council area.

	
	Nicholas Humfrey, Flood Risk Manager and Lucy Golding, Flood Investigation Officer attended the meeting and explained their role and responsibilities. 
The Officers advised they had met with Councillors and visited Osborne Road in February and met with some residents to discuss the issues around the areas extensive flooding during heavy rainfall.  
As a result of the visit jetting of the culvert in Pound Lane had been carried out to clear any blockage but none had been found and further monitoring needed to be undertaken. 

	(i)

	A resident stated that from time to time over the years the ditches along Osborne Road were cleaned out by the authority but this no longer happened. ECC Officers stated that as the road was not adopted this was the responsibility of the residents who lived in the road and not Essex County Council. 

	(ii)
	Some of the water flowed off the land at the end of Osborne Road and caused the problem. Officers stated that they had asked the Parish Council to help with information regarding ownership of land.. 

	(iii)
	The question was raised about the efficiency of the pumping station at the end of Pound Lane as there had been problems of its inability to cope with the amount of water at times of heavy rain. The offices agreed to investigate this issue. 

	(iv) 
	ECC Officers said they understood the water course flowed down onto Osborne Road and they were going to have discussions with Basildon Borough Council as the Borough Council have powers to issue notices regarding responsibility of ownership.

	(v)
	The officers advised that DEFRA were currently running a scheme to compensate residents who had been subjected to flooding in their properties over the last ten years. The information that had been passed to the Parish Council by residents , after an article in the last edition of the Bugle, was being included in a bid by Essex County Council and was due to be submitted on 18th April. The purpose of the fund was to make properties in high flood risk areas more resilient to flooding. 



	
	Essex County Council and the Parish Council would continue to work together on ways of minimising flooding in the area. 
Councillors thanked the officers for attending the meeting, 



	31/11


	To agree the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 23rd February 2011.

The previous minutes were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.

	32/11


	Clerks Report – Clerk to update on issues raised at the previous meeting held on 23rd February 2011 and correspondence received since the meeting.


	(i)


	Cycle Awareness Week – The Clerk contacted Essex County and was advised that the area was too large to get all information onto the map.  However the route, (No 16) London Road, did show on the Map and did link up into Benfleet. Essex County council agreed to send the Council some brochures for reference.  

	16/11
	Essex Watch Co-ordinator (Basildon Division) Kevin Blake unable to attend meeting but supplied leaflets for information. He will however attend a future meeting if Council request.  

	18/11  
	Vehicle Activation Sign, Pound Lane – Repairs to be carried out and work being timetabled and as soon as a date is known Essex County Council will contact the Parish Clerk.

	
	Bus Shelters - all four now in position at Kelly Road, Canvey Road, Clifton Road and Harrow Road. 

Logo Exhibition – The Evening Echo of 7th March 2011 printed an article about the event and a copy was distributed to councillors for information. 

	
	Correspondence: 

Email had been sent to Essex County Council, Localism Team, reporting pot holes in Harrow Road following a letter of complaint from a resident. 

Fun Walk 22nd May 2011 – It was suggested that Councillors might like to take part in this 3 mile walk, organised by John Baron , MP for Billericay,  to raise money for the Westlake Park project. Any funds raised will be proportionately match funded, in part, by the event sponsors.    

Flooding - Various letters and photographs received from residents living in Osborne Road regarding flooding. All information will be passed on to ECC Flood Partnership as evidence. 

Passenger Transport meeting 27th April – Councillor Foster to attend

Bus Passenger News – Essex Works have advised there were no changes to the Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet area timetable. 

Tickets - Southend United Football Club have donated two tickets for a match in Season 2011/2012 to the Fete raffle

Lotteries licence – An application was made for a lotteries licence and confirmation and licence received. 

Consultation received from Essex County Council on Street Materials Design – one hard copy received. Details on the Essex County Council website and information provided to Council members.

	
	Planning Application 11/00282/FULL –The Old Rectory, School Lane. Application made for detached garage and games room in loft space.  Application received too late for consideration at meeting by Councillors. Planning Working Group will consider and report back at the April meeting. 

	33/11
	Financial Report – Clerk to present a report to members on the financial position of the Council to 23rd March 2011.   
· Account Balance £7656.61

· Payments made:  £1029.92

· Money banked:    £300.00
· Payments pending: £442.94

	34/11


	Neighbourhood Watch – To receive information regarding Neighbourhood Watch from the Essex Watch Coordinator.

Kevin Blake, Essex Watch Coordinator, was unable to attend meeting due to other meeting commitments but had provided Neighbourhood Watch leaflets for information. Caroline Knight, Coordinator for Pound Lane, was invited, by the Chair, to give a brief overview of the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme in the area. The Parish Council stated that where possible the Council would assist in advertising the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme on the Council website and in the Council newsletter if appropriate to do so. 

	35/11


	Village Fete and Children’s Party – To inform on progress in connection with the village fete and children’s party to celebrate the royal wedding on 29th April 2011. 

Councillor Ward updated the meeting on progress to date. The event, in Westlake Park , was being run by the Parish Council and there would be many attractions including fun and craft stalls, BBQ , dancers and a fun Dog Show. A children’s ‘street type’ party with an entertainer was also planned. Residents had been leafleted in March and asked to contact the Council if they wanted their children to join in. The Bugle newsletter would be delivered before the event to remind residents and the Fete would be advertised in a variety of local media. Further updates would be given at the April meeting. 

	36/11
	Bowers Bugle Spring Edition – To consider the content of the Spring edition of the Bowers Bugle and new logo for the newsletter. 

The original logo design, by Nicholas Broad (11) would be digitally enhanced by local Graphic Designer, Tim Shepherd, and used initially for the newsletter logo and other Council documents as appropriate. The Parish Council was looking at ways to reduce the cost of publication. 

	37/11

37/11/1

37/11/2
	Future timetable for meetings – To consider proposals for future Council meeting dates for the financial year from April 2011. 

A list of proposed dates for meetings after 25th May 2011 (Annual Council meeting) which was already in the council meetings calendar was presented to the Council for consideration. The only change was suggested that the December date be 14th December instead of the proposed date of 21st December 2011. All present AGREED.  
2011: 27th July, 24th August, 21st September, 26th October, 23rd November, 14th December 2011.
2012: 18th January, 22nd February,28th March, 25th April 16th May ( Annual Parish Meeting)  23rd May ( Annual Council Meeting)

All meetings would be held on a Wednesday evening at 7.30 p.m. and unless otherwise agreed by the Parish Council all meetings would be held at The Benbow Club, Pound Lane and publicised as such.

All present AGREED with the dates as proposed.  


	38/11
	Next Parish Council Meeting – 20TH April 2011at 7.30 pm at The Benbow Club, Pound Lane. 



1

